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Dairy Producers Can Enroll for 2024 Dairy Margin 
Coverage (DMC) Until April 29!!  
Producers have until April 29, 2024, to sign up for 2024 DMC 
coverage!!  The 2024 Dairy Margin Coverage (DMC) is an 
important safety net program offered through the U.S. 
Department of Agriculture (USDA) that provides producers with 
price support to help offset milk and feed price differences. This 
year’s DMC signup began Feb. 28, 2024, and ends April 29, 
2024. For those who sign up for 2024 DMC coverage, 
payments may begin as soon as March 4, 2024, for any payments that triggered in January 
2024.  

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) has revised the regulations for DMC to allow eligible 
dairy operations to make a one-time adjustment to established production history. This 
adjustment will be accomplished by combining previously established supplemental 
production history with DMC production history for those dairy operations that participated in 
Supplemental Dairy Margin Coverage during a prior coverage year. DMC has also been 
authorized through calendar year 2024. Congress passed a 2018 Farm Bill extension 
requiring these regulatory changes to the program.  
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DMC is a voluntary risk management program that offers protection to dairy producers when 
the difference between the all-milk price and the average feed price (the margin) falls below a 
certain dollar amount selected by the producer.  In 2023, Dairy Margin Coverage payments 
triggered in 11 months including two months, June and July, where the margin fell below the 
catastrophic level of $4.00 per hundredweight, a first for Dairy Margin Coverage or its 
predecessor Margin Protection Program.   
  
2024 DMC Coverage and Premium Fees   
FSA has revised DMC regulations to extend coverage for calendar year 2024, which is 
retroactive to Jan. 1, 2024, and to provide an adjustment to the production history for dairy 
operations with less than 5 million pounds of production. In previous years, smaller dairy 
operations could establish a supplemental production history and receive Supplemental Dairy 
Margin Coverage. For 2024, dairy producers can establish one adjusted base production 
history through DMC for each participating dairy operation to better reflect the operation’s 
current production.  

For 2024 DMC enrollment, dairy operations that established supplemental production history 
through Supplemental Dairy Margin Coverage for coverage years 2021 through 2023, will 
combine the supplemental production history with established production history for one 
adjusted base production history.  

For dairy operations enrolled in 2023 DMC under a multi-year lock-in contract, lock-in eligibility 
will be extended until Dec. 31, 2024. In addition, dairy operations enrolled in multi-year lock-in 
contracts are eligible for the discounted DMC premium rate during the 2024 coverage year. To 
confirm 2024 DMC lock-in coverage or opt out in favor of an annual contract for 2024, dairy 
operations having lock-in contracts must enroll during the 2024 DMC enrollment period.      

DMC offers different levels of coverage, even an option that is free to producers, minus a 
$100 administrative fee. The administrative fee is waived for dairy producers who are 
considered limited resource, beginning, socially disadvantaged or a military veteran. 
To determine the appropriate level of DMC coverage for a specific dairy operation, producers 
can use the online dairy decision tool.    
  
DMC Payments   
DMC payments are calculated using updated feed and premium hay costs, making the 
program more reflective of actual dairy producer expenses.  These updated feed calculations 
use 100% premium alfalfa hay.    

More Information  
USDA also offers other risk management tools for dairy producers, including the Dairy 
Revenue Protection (DRP) plan that protects against a decline in milk revenue (yield and 
price) and the Livestock Gross Margin (LGM) plan, which provides protection against the loss 
of the market value of milk minus the feed costs. Both DRP and LGM livestock insurance 
policies are offered through the Risk Management Agency. Producers should contact their 
local crop insurance agent for more information.   

For more information on DMC, visit the DMC webpage or contact your local USDA Service 
Center.    
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Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybee, 
and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP) 

ELAP provides emergency assistance to eligible livestock, 
honeybee, and farm-raised fish producers who have losses due 
to disease, adverse weather or other conditions, such as 
blizzards and wildfires, not covered by other agricultural 
disaster assistance programs. 

Eligible losses include: 

• Livestock - grazing losses not covered under the Livestock Forage Disaster Program 
(LFP), loss of purchased feed and/or mechanically harvested feed due to an eligible 
adverse weather event, additional cost of transporting water and feed because of an 
eligible drought and additional cost associated with gathering livestock to treat for 
cattle tick fever. 

• Honeybee - loss of purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event, cost of 
additional feed purchased above normal quantities due to an eligible adverse weather 
condition, colony losses in excess of normal mortality due to an eligible weather event 
or loss condition, including CCD, and hive losses due to eligible adverse weather. 

• Farm-Raised Fish - death losses in excess of normal mortality and/or loss of 
purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event. 

If you’ve suffered eligible livestock, honeybee, or farm-raised fish losses during calendar year 
2024, you must file a notice of loss and an application for payment by Jan. 30, 2025. 

Keeping Livestock Inventory Records 

Livestock inventory records are necessary in the event of a natural disaster, so remember to 
keep them updated. 

When disasters strike, the USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) can help you if you’ve suffered 
excessive livestock death losses and grazing or feed losses due to eligible natural disasters. 

To participate in the Livestock Indemnity Program (LIP), you’ll be required to provide verifiable 
documentation of death losses resulting from an eligible adverse weather event and must 
submit a notice of loss to your local FSA office no later than 60 calendar days after the end of 
the calendar year in which the eligible loss condition occurred. For the Emergency Assistance 
for Livestock, Honeybees, and Farm-raised Fish Program (ELAP), you must submit a notice of 
loss to your local FSA office no later than the annual program application deadline of January 
30 following the program year in which the loss occurred and should maintain documentation 
and receipts. 

You should record all pertinent information regarding livestock inventory records including: 

• Documentation of the number, kind, type, and weight range of livestock 
• Beginning inventory supported by birth recordings or purchase receipts. 

For more information on documentation requirements, contact your local USDA Service 
Center or visit fsa.usda.gov. 
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Before You Break Out New Ground, Ensure Your 
Farm Meets Conservation Compliance 

The term “sodbusting” is used to identify the conversion of land 
from native vegetation to commodity crop production after 
December 23, 1985.  As part of the conservation provisions of 
the Food Security Act of 1985, if you’re proposing to produce 
agricultural commodities (crops that require annual tillage 
including one pass planting operations and sugar cane) on land 
that has been determined highly erodible and that has no crop 
history prior to December 23, 1985, that land must be farmed in 

accordance with a conservation plan or system that ensures no substantial increase in soil 
erosion. 

Eligibility for many USDA programs requires compliance with a conservation plan or system 
on highly erodible land (HEL) used for the production of agricultural commodities. This 
includes Farm Service Agency (FSA) loan, disaster assistance, safety net, price support, and 
conservation programs; Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) conservation 
programs; and Risk Management Agency (RMA) Federal crop insurance. 

Before you clear or prepare areas not presently under production for crops that require annual 
tillage, you are required to file Form AD-1026 “Highly Erodible Land Conservation and 
Wetland Conservation Certification,” with FSA indicating the area to be brought into 
production. The notification will be referred to NRCS to determine if the field is considered 
highly erodible land. If the field is considered HEL, you are required to implement a 
conservation plan or system that limits the erosion to the tolerable soil loss (T) for the 
predominant HEL soil on those fields. 

In addition, prior to removing trees or conducting any other land manipulations that may affect 
wetlands, remember to update form AD-1026, to ensure you remain in compliance with the 
wetland conservation provisions. 

Prior to purchasing or renting new cropland acres, it is recommended that you check with your 
local USDA Service Center to ensure your activities will be in compliance with the highly 
erodible land and wetland conservation provisions. 

For additional information on highly erodible land conservation and wetland conservation 
compliance, contact your local USDA Service Center. 

 

USDA Now Accepting Farm Loan Payments Online 
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The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) announced today 
that most farm loan borrowers will soon be able to make 
payments to their direct loans online through the Pay My Loan 
feature on farmers.gov in early February. Pay My Loan is part of 
a broader effort by USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) to 
streamline its processes, especially for producers who may 
have limited time during the planting or harvest seasons to visit 
a local FSA office; modernize and improve customer service; 

provide additional customer self-service tools; and expand credit access to assist more 
producers.  

On average, local USDA Service Centers process more than 225,000 farm loan payments 
each year. Pay My Loan gives most borrowers an online repayment option and relieves them 
from needing to call, mail, or visit a Service Center to pay their loan installment. Farm loan 
payments can now be made at the borrower’s convenience, on their schedule and outside of 
FSA office hours.  

Pay My Loan also provides time savings for FSA’s farm loan employees by minimizing manual 
payment processing activities. This new service for producers means that farm loan 
employees will have more time to focus on reviewing and processing new loans or servicing 
requests. 

The Pay My Loan feature can be accessed at farmers.gov/loans. To use the payment feature, 
producers must establish a USDA customer account and a USDA Level 2 eAuthentication 
(“eAuth”) account or a Login.gov account. This initial release only allows individuals with loans 
to make online payments. For now, borrowers with jointly payable checks will need to continue 
to make loan payments through their local office. 

FSA has a significant initiative underway to streamline and automate the Farm Loan Program 
customer-facing business process. For the over 26,000 producers who submit a direct loan 
application annually, FSA has made various improvements including:  

• The Online Loan Application, an interactive, guided application that is paperless and 
provides helpful features including an electronic signature option, the ability to attach 
supporting documents such as tax returns, complete a balance sheet, and build a farm 
operating plan. 

• The Loan Assistance Tool that provides customers with an interactive online, step-by-
step guide to identifying the direct loan products that may be a fit for their business 
needs and to understanding the application process.  

• A simplified direct loan paper application, which reduced loan applications by more 
than half, from 29 pages to 13 pages.  

 

Farmers.gov Local Dashboard Now Available for 
Producers in all 50 States 
Farmers in all 50 states can now access county specific farming data and USDA resources all 
in one place via the new farmers.gov local dashboard. Your farmers.gov local dashboard 
includes farming data and USDA resources including USDA news, commodity pricing, 
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weather forecasts, historical climate data, past storm events, USDA service center locator and 
additional state resources for your state and county. The dashboard transforms complex data 
sets into easy-to-read charts and graphs to help you quickly find information that matters to 
you. 

 

Applying for FSA Direct Loans 
FSA offers direct farm ownership and direct farm operating loans to producers who want to 
establish, maintain, or strengthen their farm or ranch. Direct loans are processed, approved 
and serviced by FSA loan officers. 

Direct farm operating loans can be used to purchase livestock and feed, farm equipment, fuel, 
farm chemicals, insurance, and other costs including family living expenses. Operating loans 
can also be used to finance minor improvements or repairs to buildings and to refinance some 
farm-related debts, excluding real estate. 

Direct farm ownership loans can be used to purchase farmland, enlarge an existing farm, 
construct and repair buildings, and to make farm improvements. 

The maximum loan amount for direct farm ownership loans is $600,000 and the maximum 
loan amount for direct operating loans is $400,000 and a down payment is not required. 
Repayment terms vary depending on the type of loan, collateral and the producer's ability to 
repay the loan. Operating loans are normally repaid within seven years and farm ownership 
loans are not to exceed 40 years. 

Please contact your local FSA office for more information or to apply for a direct farm 
ownership or operating loan. 

 

Environmental Review Required Before Project 
Implementation 
The National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) requires Federal agencies to consider all 
potential environmental impacts for federally funded projects before the project is approved. 

For all Farm Service Agency (FSA) programs, an environmental review must be completed 
before actions are approved, such as site preparation or ground disturbance. These programs 
include, but are not limited to, the Emergency Conservation Program (ECP), Farm Storage 
Facility Loan (FSFL) program and farm loans. If project implementation begins before FSA 
has completed an environmental review, the request will be denied. Although there are 
exceptions regarding the Stafford Act and emergencies, it’s important to wait until you receive 
written approval of your project proposal before starting any actions. 



Applications cannot be approved until FSA has copies of all permits and plans. Contact your 
local FSA office early in your planning process to determine what level of environmental 
review is required for your program application so that it can be completed timely. 

 

Obtaining Payments Due to Deceased Producers 
In order to claim a Farm Service Agency (FSA) payment on behalf of a deceased producer, all 
program conditions for the payment must have been met before the applicable producer’s 
date of death. 

If a producer earned a FSA payment prior to his or her death, the following is the order of 
precedence for the representatives of the producer: 

• administrator or executor of the estate 
• the surviving spouse 
• surviving sons and daughters, including adopted children 
• surviving father and mother 
• surviving brothers and sisters 
• heirs of the deceased person who would be entitled to payment according to the State 

law 

For FSA to release the payment, the legal representative of the deceased producer must file a 
form FSA-325 to claim the payment for themselves or an estate. The county office will verify 
that the application, contract, loan agreement, or other similar form requesting payment 
issuance, was signed by the applicable deadline by the deceased or a person legally 
authorized to act on their behalf at that time of application. 

If the application, contract or loan agreement form was signed by someone other than the 
deceased participant, FSA will determine whether the person submitting the form has the legal 
authority to submit the form. 

Payments will be issued to the respective representative’s name using the deceased program 
participant’s tax identification number. Payments made to representatives are subject to offset 
regulations for debts owed by the deceased. 

FSA is not responsible for advising persons in obtaining legal advice on how to obtain 
program benefits that may be due to a participant who has died, disappeared or who has been 
declared incompetent. 

 

Applying for Youth Loans 



The Farm Service Agency (FSA) makes loans to youth to establish and operate agricultural 
income-producing projects in connection with 4-H clubs, FFA and other agricultural groups. 
Projects must be planned and operated with the help of the organization advisor, produce 
sufficient income to repay the loan and provide the youth with practical business and 
educational experience. The maximum loan amount is $5,000. 

Youth Loan Eligibility Requirements: 

• Be a citizen of the United States (which includes Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands, 
Guam, American Samoa, the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands) or a 
legal resident alien 

• Be 10 years to 20 years of age 
• Comply with FSA’s general eligibility requirements 
• Conduct a modest income-producing project in a supervised program of work as 

outlined above 
• Demonstrate capability of planning, managing and operating the project under 

guidance and assistance from a project advisor. The project supervisor must 
recommend the youth loan applicant, along with providing adequate supervision. 

For help preparing the application forms, contact your local USDA Service Center or 
visit fsa.usda.gov. 

 

Utah Farm Service Agency 
125 South State Street 
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Phone: 801-524-4530 
Fax: 844-715-5091 
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Utah FSA State Committee 

Lance Munns, Chairman 
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Alisa Meyer 
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Heidi Brooks 
heidi.brooks@usda.gov 

  

 

USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of 
discrimination, write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of 
Adjudication, 1400 Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-
9992 (Toll-free Customer Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 
(Relay voice users). 

 


